
Sewer Commissioners Meeting 
Minutes of Tuesday, January 26, 2021 

Zoom Remote – Public Access 
 
 
TA Tony Schiavi 
ATA Glenn Cannon 
 
Sewer Commissioners  
James Potter, Chairman 
Jared MacDonald, Vice-Chairman 
Judy Froman, Clerk 
Peter Meier 
George Slade 
 
Note this Zoom videoconference meeting is being televised, streamed or recorded by 
Bourne TV. If anyone from the public wishes to provide public comment, they can access 
the Zoom meeting by calling: 1-929-205-6099, Meeting ID: 844 1977 2580 Password: 
608496 
If you already have the Zoom App downloaded to your device or computer, you may simply 
join the meeting by entering the Meeting ID and Password noted above, or go to 
https://zoom.us/meetings and look for the Join Meeting button. 
 
Participants wishing to speak should click the "Participants" icon on the lower toolbar and 
then click "Raise Hand" in the dialog box to notify the Chair. The Chair will recognize 
participants. The 'Chat' keyboard feature will not be utilized for discussion or recognition 
during this meeting. Participants who are calling into the meeting and wishing to speak 
should press *9 to notify the Chair. The Chair will recognize participants. 
Please MUTE your phone/microphone upon entry. 
 
All items within the meeting agenda are subject to deliberation and vote(s) by the Board of 
Sewer Commissioners. 
 
Documents:  
 
Meeting Called to Order 
Chm. Potter called the meeting to order.  
 
1) Salute to the Flag 
 
 
4) Sewer Business 
G. Town Counsel Opinion relative to the Board of Selectmen performing the duties of 
the Board of Sewer Commissioners 
 
James Potter briefly went over the letter from Attorney Troy. 
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2) Consent Agenda 
A. Approval of Open Session meeting minutes: 12-22-2020 

 
Voted: Judy Froman moved and seconded by George Slade to approve the December 
22, 2020 minutes for the Sewer Commissioners.  
Roll Call Vote: George Slade – Yes, Jared MacDonald – Abstain, Peter Meier – Yes, Judy 
Froman – Yes, James Potter - Yes 
Vote: 4-0-1. 

 
 
3) Sewer Allocation Update 

A. Oak Bay Brewery — 140 Main Street 
B. Formerly Nick's Pizza House — 205 Main Street 

 
3.A. Oak Bay Brewery — 140 Main Street 
Tony Schiavi said the past two 6-month reviews we didn’t get an update. There was 
evidence the applicant may have abandon the project. We sent a letter to the applicant on 
the 5th of January to get an update on his project. The Board gave him a 90-day extension to 
give the BOS an update on the project. There was communication between the applicant 
and the Engineering Department. The information we have is the project is no longer going 
to happen. At our next meeting in March, we can turn the allocation (2,256) for that project 
back to the town’s available allocation.  
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3.B. Formerly Nick's Pizza House — 205 Main Street 
Tim Lydon, Bourne Engineering, said 205 Main Street was a former (fast food) restaurant. 
There were only 19 seats. For fast food Title V allocation, it would only be about 20 gpd per 
seat. The minimum for a restaurant for that would be 1000 gpd. They will probably use less 
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than what our Title V would be. 

 
 
Voted: Judy Froman moved and seconded by George Slade to confirm the project 
located at 205 Main Street does not require sewer allocation as outlined in the Town of 
Bourne Commercial Wastewater Management Allocations Policy Section 1, purposes of 
these policies and procedures. 
Roll Call Vote: Judy Froman – Yes, George Slade – Yes, Peter Meier – Yes, Jared 
MacDonald – Yes, James Potter - Yes 
Vote: 5-0-0. 

 
 
4) Sewer Business 

A. Upper Bay Project (Bourne-Wareham-Marion-South Plymouth)/Buzzards Bay 
Coalition — Final Cape Cod Canal Hydrodynamic  

• Report Presentation [Approx. 15 minutes]  
• Questions & Answer period to follow [Approx. 30 minutes] 
B. Savary Ave. Septic System update 
C. Comprehensive Wastewater Management Plan contract update  
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D. Buzzards Bay Wastewater Treatment Facility: 
i. Project timeline review  
ii. Operation and Maintenance Contract update  
iii. Professional Engineering Services Contract update 

E. Inflow and Infiltration Study contract update 
F. FY22 Sewer Budget update 
G. Town Counsel Opinion relative to the Board of Selectmen performing the 

duties of the Board of Sewer Commissioners 
 
4.A. Upper Bay Project (Bourne-Wareham-Marion-South Plymouth)/Buzzards Bay 
Coalition — Final Cape Cod Canal Hydrodynamic  

• Report Presentation [Approx. 15 minutes]  
• Questions & Answer period to follow [Approx. 30 minutes] 

 
James Potter gave a brief background on the upper bay project. 
 
Korrin Petersen, Senior Attorney, Buzzards Bay Coalition 
Dr. Rachel Jakuba, Science Director at the Buzzards Bay Coalition – Water Quality 
Monitoring 
Jim Churchill, Oceanographer Emeritus at Woods Hole Oceanographic Institute – 
Hydrodynamics. 
Bill Hubbard, Professor of the Marine Science, Safety, and Environmental Protection 
Department at Massachusetts Maritime Academy – Benthic Research 
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Bill Morresy, Gray Gables, spoke about MMA wanting to expand, more students, more 
effluent going into the harbor. Think about putting the effluent down the canal as opposed 
to where people and kids go swimming 
Korrin Petersen said the treatment would be occurring at a wastewater treatment facility 
in Wareham not at MMA. The calculations included MMA expanding. Mrs. Petersen also 
spoke about the type of water quality that will come out of the pipe. 
 
Kerry questioned when will the 10 million be reached? 
Korrin Petersen said it will be very unlikely we’ll get to 10 million gpd. The 3½ million that 
is projected will probably take about 40 years. 
 
Paul, questioned the economic cost, is MMA going to do anything about the water quality? 
Bill Hubbard said the water quality that will be coming out of the future project is better 
than what MMA can do.  
 
Korrin Petersen spoke about what would happen if there was a power outage. 
 
Michael spoke about the difference between what the boats discharge in the canal and what 
the plant will discharge in the canal. 
Korrin Petersen said the boats should not be discharging into the canal, the discharge 
coming out of the plant will also be treated for bacteria. It is a much cleaner discharge than 
from boats. 
 
Jerry, Gray Gables, said he is concerned about Gray Gable’s beaches. 
 
Bob Dwyer, Pocasset, said this will affect us for many years, concerned the nitrogen can 
grow algae. The side areas are depositions of sediments, and will build up over time. There 
should also be an assessment of how much algae grows over time. This is one effluent into 
an accumulative discharge. The Commission, Coalition, and the State should take a much 
broader and longer term look at the scope of these potential discharges.  
 
Dr. Rachel Jakuba said we are looking at reducing the overall nitrogen load into Buzzards 
Bay. We have focused on nitrogen. A lot of the wastewater we are looking to clean up is 
going through septic systems into the ground water and directly into our near costal 
waters. The idea of this project is to get these septic system loads to get treatment that is 
not happening at MMA and get it to where we know the treatment plant is extremely 
effective and can handle taking the nitrogen and the other contaminants out of the 
wastewater before it is discharged.  
 
John, Cataumet, said some of the problems in certain areas is confined to those areas 
because they don’t get flushed. How much of the effluent is currently going into Buttermilk 
Bay vs what will be treated? It isn’t just from Buttermilk Bay, that discharge pipe is going to 
be handling stuff from other areas as well and end up being discharged at the MMA. How 
can that be just a minor increase from what is being discharged there now? If the effluent is 
discharged further down the bay, it will affect that end of the bay. Why does it have to be 
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discharged at the MMA, what is the overall reduction and what is the consequences to the 
rest of Buzzards Bay. 
Korrin Petersen said the overall reduction to Buzzards Bay is nearly 100,000 lbs. We are 
taking wastewater from wastewater treatment facilities and septic systems and we are 
treating them to the best we can, we are reducing pollution more than 95% (the total 
nitrogen is being reduced by 95%). Why the MMA; there is an existing discharge at that 
location. These are difficult to permit, and the plumbing is already in the ground. We’re 
taking advantage of assets that have already been built. This is reducing the overall load to 
Buzzards Bay by nearly 100,000 lbs. 
 
Scott Conlin, Gray Gables, questioned what could go wrong, what are the risks, also from 
the Coalition who is advocating for the people of Bourne. 
James Potter said Environmental Partners have joined the meeting, they are advocating for 
the town of Bourne. 
Korrin Petersen said we are doing everything we can to prevent anything from going 
wrong. If there is a power outage at the Wastewater treatment facility, we need make sure 
there is backup power. If the bulbs and the UV banks go out, we have to make sure we have 
an automated switchover to backup UV banks. 
 
Russell Kleekamp, Engineer GHG, spoke about what could possibly go wrong and what 
might happen in that event, and the precautions/redundancies that are taken to prevent 
anything from going wrong. 
 
Tom Barlow, Buzzards Bay, spoke about not wanting to increase the capacity of effluent 
into Buzzards Bay. This will be a tremendous impact to Buzzards Bay water quality. Even 
though it is more difficult to pursue the outfall, should get permission from the EPA to 
discharge out into the bay from the Agawam River, it is the best solution. 
 
Mary Jane Mastrangelo said the Sewer Commissioners or Town Meeting will have to 
determine how the town of Bourne will independently evaluate this proposal vs other 
proposals. Who and what committees should be involved in this discussion? How does it fit 
into the other options that might be possible for the Town? 
 
James Potter said we have Environmental Partners looking out for our best interest.  
 
Dan Morman, Gray Gables, said this mission is great.  Where is the feasibility study on 
whether a longer pipe is viable to discharge further out? Does Bourne have the ability to 
say no to this project, even though it is discharging into our waters.  
Korrin Petersen said a feasibility study has not been done for discharging in other 
locations. The towns need to decide whether a regional partnership is in their best interest, 
or to solve their wastewater challenges on their own.  We’ll be willing to look at other 
proposed outfalls, and asses the cost. 
 
James Potter said none of the communities have an official commitment to the project.   
 
Stanley Eldridge spoke about the problem that Plymouth had with their sewer main pipe. 
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What would be the impact of discharge to the waters from Scraggy Neck down the old canal 
down to Monument Beach. There is an algae bloom from Scraggy Neck that goes into 
Buzzards Bay that turns the water brown. What effect will the discharge have on this 
bloom? Would like to see testing done in the bay off Scraggy Neck, Wings Neck, and 
Bassett’s Island. 
 
Dr. Rachel Jakuba said we do have monitoring stations in Red Brook Harbor and in 
Megansett Harbor. The idea of this project is to reduce the overall load. 
 
Korrin Petersen said this is in the early stages. The towns need to decide if they are going to 
work together to do a final design of the project. That will be based on each town 
completing a Comprehensive Wastewater Management Plan, looking at the alternatives for 
their wastewater solutions. The CWMPs have to go through State review. After that review, 
if the towns choose this as the alternative they want to pursue, they need to take a Town 
Meeting vote, to form the regional government. The regional government will be the 
regional authority which will pursue the permitting. Down the road there has to be State 
permitting, State Review, and this will be an EPA permitted discharge, so it has to go 
through EPA permitting as well. 
 
Paul said there is no alternative for Bourne, the discharge is in Bourne. Need to figure out 
what it would cost if it could be discharged in the middle of the bay. 
Korrin Petersen said we are looking for a solution that would work for everyone.  
We need to have more of a discussion on how to reduce the pollution sources to all the 
communities. 
 
Mike said we are looking at how to best achieve a decrease in pollution. Question for 
Buzzards Bay Coalition, can you explain how fixing this problem on the West side of the bay 
and the North side of the bay help the Cape Cod side of Bourne. Is there a benefit by fixing 
this on the north and west side of the bay? 
Korrin Petersen said it is a net reduction to Buzzards Bay of nearly 100,000 lbs. of nitrogen 
pollution per year. While near coastal estuaries on the East side of the bay, the septic 
systems are not treating for nitrogen it is seeping into ground water and into the near 
coastal bays, there needs to be a solution for that side as well. 
 
Dr. Rachel Jakuba said when we decrease the overall load to Buzzards Bay, we are able to 
lower the concentration in central Buzzards Bay, if we do that the waters that are flushing 
into Pocasset Harbor and Gray Gables have lower levels of nitrogen. 
 
James Potter said we have to study the Gray Gables area, and any impact to that area. 
It would be good to get a handle on the other outfall pipes that go into the canal as a big 
picture. Even though this project is 3½ million gallons, if you add the other outfalls will we 
end up with the 10,000,000 gallons. 
 
Judy Froman said we need to know what the total outfall would be, including Joint Base 
Cape Cod, and what the tipping point would be. Are there any unintended consequences? 
What are some of the things left in the waters even after it has been treated? 
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We need an operational plan moving forward, what are the checks and balances, what are 
the regulatory steps, how do we make sure it continues to be a high priority to take care of 
our environment and not let major situations happen. 
 
Peter Meier questioned what happens if Bourne decides not to join the regional facility, but 
the other towns do join. Are we still going to potentially see the discharge out of the MMA 
discharge pipe into the canal even if we are not involved? We need to think about the long-
term impacts to Bourne and its residents.  
 
 
4.B. Savary Ave. Septic System update 
Tony Schiavi gave an update on the Savary Ave septic system. The letter was sent 
December 23rd to the Army Corp but we haven’t gotten a reply back from them yet. We are 
waiting for their concurrence on our desire regarding how we wish to decommission the 
community septic system at Savary Ave. 
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4.C. Comprehensive Wastewater Management Plan contract update  
Tony Schiavi gave an update on the Wastewater Management Plan. We have signed the 
contract. Will have a kick-off meeting on Thursday.  
 
Helen Gordon, Environmental Partners, went over what to expect. We are going to focus on 
the first task, putting the plan of study together for review and comment from Mass DEP. 
We will solidify some of the approaches with public participation and outreach. The Board 
of Sewer Commissioners will be getting monthly updates and the schedule of how we are 
progressing. 
 
 
4.D. Buzzards Bay Wastewater Treatment Facility: 

i. Project timeline review  
ii. Operation and Maintenance Contract update  
iii. Professional Engineering Services Contract update 

 
Tony Schiavi gave an update on the Wastewater Treatment Facility. We have completed a 
couple of milestones. The monitoring wells were installed. We got the Professional 
Engineering Services Contract from Weston & Sampson (the 6-month contract required by 
DEP); we are reviewing that contract. Today was the closeout time for getting proposals for 
the operations and maintenance contract for the wastewater treatment plant. Hoping to get 
the EDA approval back no later than mid-March so we can sign the contract and proceed 
toward the clear water test. 
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4.E. Inflow and Infiltration Study contract update 
Tony Schiavi gave an update on the Infiltration Study. The plan is to get that done this year 
within the sewer budget. We need to know the condition of the underground pipes so we 
can start to develop a list of capital projects for our existing infrastructure. 
 
Helen Gordon, Environmental Partners, said we received the contract last week. Reached 
out to the company that will be installing the meters to do the flow testing for the ten-week 
period. After the ten-week period we will do a quick analysis to see if there are any specific 
areas that do have any indication of infiltration and inflow.  
 
 
4.F FY22 Sewer Budget update 
 
Tony Schiavi gave an update on the sewer budget. Focus on what the rates will be based on 
the FY22 budget. The number of users has gone down. We are taking on more costs with 
the debt service and the operations and maintenance of the new plant. Required to have a 
professional engineering services contract. The impacts on rates is significant. 
 
Setting up a meeting with the Town Administrator in Wareham to have a conversation with 
them about their Capital, what the timeline looks like, the spend plan, the impact it will 
have on Bourne, and to look at the current agreement that was signed in June 2019. Once 
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the new plant is online, we will be sending less sewer to Wareham to treat.  Potentially 
consider moving the Savary Ave decommission to a Capital Project. 
 
Judy Froman spoke about whether it should be part of the Enterprise Fund or part of the 
Town Budget. 
 
Mary Jane Mastrangelo said there should be some consideration of taking that out of the 
operational budget for this year and putting it as a separate warrant article so we have 
opportunity to discuss funding for it. 
 

Voted: Peter Meier moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to defer any action on the 
FY 22 Sewer Budget for this evening, to be able to talk about it next month. 
Roll Call Vote: Judy Froman – Yes, George Slade – Yes, Peter Meier – Yes, Jared 
MacDonald – Yes, James Potter - Yes 
Vote: 5-0-0. 

 
 
4.G Town Counsel Opinion relative to the Board of Selectmen performing the duties 
of the Board of Sewer Commissioners 
Discussed earlier 
 
 
5) New Business 

A. Correspondence 
B. Any new sewer business (not foreseen 48 hours ahead of this meeting) 
C. Public Comment 

 
5.A Correspondence 
 

A. Letter to the BOSC from K. Petersen (Buzzards Bay Coalition) regarding an update 
on the Upper Bay Project 

B. Letter from R. Dwyer commenting on proposal to relocate the Wareham 
Wastewater Discharge to the Canal. 

 
 
Future Agenda Items 

A. Sewer Commissioner Regulations & Policies Guidebook and implementation 
B. Sewer Visioning Agenda — Board of Sewer Commissioners Mission & Vision 
C. Equivalent Residential Unit Sewer Rate Analysis update 
D. Bourne/Wareham Inter-municipal Agreement subcommittee update 
E. Bourne/Wareham Inter-municipal Agreement Capital Facility Commitments 
F. Joint Base Cape Cod Sewer Meeting update 

 
 

 
6) Adjourn 
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Voted: Judy Froman moved and seconded by Jared MacDonald to adjourn. 
Roll Call Vote: Judy Froman – Yes, George Slade – Yes, Peter Meier – Yes, Jared 
MacDonald – Yes, James Potter - Yes 
Vote: 5-0-0. 

 
 
 
Respectfully submitted – Carole Ellis, secretary. 
From recording 
 


